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December 14, 2015
GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting 
RE:  Community Council
APPROVED MEETING MINUTES* 
*Approved by LUC at 1/11/16 LUC meeting
*Approved by GBOS at 1/18/16 GBOS meeting
 5:30 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 5:39 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair   

Attending are:  Erin Eker, Robert Snitzer, Sam Daniel, Jerry Fox, Bob Dugan, Brian Burnett, Diane Powers
Tommy O’Malley is absent.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
Agenda approved
7-0
Announcements:  
Dowl Engineers is hosting Egloff Road Project Public Meeting on December 17 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Girdwood Land Use Committee Officer Election will be held as part of the January LUC regular meeting on January 11, 2016.  Positions are Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary.

GBOS Seat B is open for Mayoral Appointment.  People interested in consideration for Mayoral appointment should submit their resume to the GBOS for consideration.  GBOS will make a recommendation to the Mayor among those interested candidates.

GBOS Seat C is up for election and will be on the April 5, 2016 Municipal Election ballot.  To file as a candidate, go to the Municipal Clerks Office at 632 W 6th Avenue.  Filing for Office opens at 8AM on January 29 and ends at 5PM on February 12, 2016.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. Discussion of the Community Council 

Bob Dugan provides history of this issue. GBOS was designated as community council ex-officio for Girdwood, and was approved as such by the Anchorage Assembly; this is currently written in Municipal Code 2.40.035.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Some individuals in the Sullivan administration thought that this was not legal, as community councils are by nature to be independent, unelected, grassroots organizations.  Those individuals are still in their positions in the Berkowitz Administration.
However, the current arrangement with GBOS acting as the community council ex-officio is currently city law and until someone changes the code that GBOS operates as community council under, it is legal.

Lewis Leonard asks if the GBOS designated LUC to be the community council.  Diane Powers thinks she recalls this also, at the same time that the code was approved.  The purpose of LUC being involved is that it allows for Crow Creek neighborhood to be represented, and complies with one person, one vote.

Kyle Kelley explains that with the current system, there are 2 layers of review for developers:

LUC and GBOS. If we change to make LUC the Community Council on their own, then this would bring items up only at LUC.  LUC would also need to operate without the support of MOA Staff.
Further history of this is that due to a change in other muni code regarding community councils, the Ombudsman came across the Girdwood bylaws and overall arrangement, and felt that it was not legally sound.  Assembly’s attorneys agreed with him.  It is now up to the Ombudsman and the Assembly to decide if they are going to take on changing Municipal code to remove the language that allows for GBOS to act as Community Council.

Robert Snitzer states that he thought all this was already resolved, and that the purpose of this meeting was going to be drafting language for the people of Girdwood to give up their right to a Community Council and elect to be represented by the GBOS instead.    Jerry Fox clarifies that this was at one time the direction that was recommended, but then it turned out that the current system was still codified, and that there was not need to have Girdwood vote to put it in place.  In addition, the MOA attorneys would not support writing such an ordinance.

Concerns that have come up since GBOS began acting as Community Council Ex-Officio: 

1. There was a complaint filed with Ombudsman’s Office related to voting requirement for LUC.  At that time, there was a requirement that in order to vote at the LUC meetings, public had to have attended 2 meetings in the last year.  

Resolution to this is that the attendance requirement was dropped by LUC last year.

2. In summer 2013, there was a disagreement between LUC and GBOS on what to put forward to Planning and Zoning after presentation of an RV park project at LUC.  Message from public at LUC was that the location for the proposed park was not acceptable to them.  Alternative locations were discussed.  When this message went forward to GBOS, GBOS disagreed with the voice of LUC.  There was not enough time before Planning and Zoning hearing, so both committees’ decisions were sent to Planning and Zoning.  Planning and Zoning saw the conflicting views and denied the application as there was no clear consensus from Girdwood on approval of the project. 

Resolution to this is that the system worked well.  If there had been enough time, GBOS would have sent disagreeing opinion back to LUC to discuss and there could have been meeting to work through the issue to determine if it was a misunderstanding or work through elements that the GBOS and LUC didn’t agree on.
As it was, with limited time before going to Planning and Zoning, both decisions went forward, and Planning and Zoning clearly saw that there was disagreement and that the project could not go forward as it was crafted.

3. Some developers don’t know the system in Girdwood.  Applications go to Planning and Zoning, and then it is realized that there is need for them to attend meetings here, but 2 months of meetings is more than there is time for before Planning and Zoning review.
There have been projects introduced where developers thought they didn’t need to come to LUC/GBOS because there is not a “Community Council”.  Planning department is on board with the Girdwood system, but developers not familiar with Girdwood sometimes need to gain understanding of the system and how to follow it before going to Planning and Zoning.

Future concern:

Sam Daniel brings up that this may again be tested by the formation of a committee or board to oversee Public Safety.  Specifics of this board are not yet known, it will be a topic at the GBOS meeting to follow this GBOS/LUC meeting, and will be formed under the guidance of the municipal attorney.

Sam Daniel also brings up that code enforcement is inactive in Girdwood.  Codes are not enforced unless someone complains, so that local people doing residential work are not always following the codes.

Wrap Up:

At this time there seems to be no action required by LUC and GBOS regarding the community council question.  Next action would be for Assembly to change code 2.40.035. Until then, the current system is legal.  Policies are in place, and if Land Use item ends in disagreement between LUC and GBOS, there is a system in place to follow to resolve. If no time to resolve disagreement, both decisions would go forward to Planning and Zoning. 

Groups discuss the merits of having joint LUC and GBOS meetings.  There are several large construction projects planned for summer 2016, and it is likely to be an issue for Girdwood residents who are not yet aware of the number of projects and impact of this construction throughout the town.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors and the Girdwood Land Use Committee move to meet Quarterly in 2016.

Motion made by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Jerry Fox.

Motion carries 8-0

They decide to hold Joint meetings approximately quarterly, with the next to be held at 6PM on March 21, 2016. This will be during and after most bidding for road and construction projects slated for Summer 2016.

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Sam Daniel mentions to Diane Powers that if Crow Creek neighborhood wants to be included in the Girdwood Public Safety Service Area, they should make it known to GBOS.  At this time, no interest has been expressed by Crow Creek Road residents and GBOS does not plan to add them to the service area.  Diane agrees that she will check with Crow Creek Community Association and will let GBOS know if there is interest in being included.

Vote to Adjourn passed 8-0
Meeting adjourned at 6:37PM
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